
MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday, 8th September 2008 at George Ward Training Centre at 7.00 p.m.


Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Rolf Brindle; Elisabeth Bean; Terry Chivers, Gregory Coombes and Richard Wood.


Apologies: Cllrs. Chris Holmes; John Glover; Pat Nicol; Don Millard; Stephen Petty and Mike Sankey.

135/08
Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Bean  declared an interest in the item relating to a memorial tree for Rosemary Jamieson as a friend of the family. Cllr. Coombes declared an interest in PA MW08  02600 as the company creating the access was involved with his pension.

The Council convened for a period of public participation.
136/08
Public Participation(1)
(i) Proposed new bench, Eden Grove: Resident Martin Gibson reported he had attended the Meeting to express his opposition to the new site proposed for a seat in Eden Grove. He had already replied to the Council’s survey with a letter and photos to show all the litter being dropped at the site. It would better for the Council to install some litter bins. Young people needed a place locally to expend some energy, not to sit around causing annoyance to residents.

(ii) New light Shails Lane, Semington Road: County and District Cllr. Roy While was pleased to report that he had managed to persuade WCC to re-connect the light in Shails Lane

(iii) Community Area Partnership – Melksham 1st Cllr. While  reported he would be attending the forthcoming Workshop being held  the following evening to give training for the new role of Melksham 1st within the new Unitary Authority. He emphasised Melksham 1st did a worthwhile job in the community and he was keen to retain such expertise.
Cllr. Bean asked what was meant by training for Melksham 1st?

Cllr. While explained that the role of Melksham 1st within the new Authority needed to be clarified and an external facilitator had been employed to help move towards a smooth transition. A lot of effort was needed to ensure Melksham 1st had a part to play under the new Authority. 
(iv) Section 106 Agreement, development east of Bowerhill: Unfortunately Principal Planning Officer Dave Hubbard had again had to cancel the meeting at WWDC to discuss outstanding Section 106 issues, due to health problems. Cllr. While had emphasised the Meeting must be re-scheduled as important items needed to be discussed
The Chairman emphasised there were a number of issues still to be resolved which he would email to Cllr. While. Persimmon Homes had now finished and  moved off site. It was crucial the outstanding matters were settled before the District Council was disbanded, or otherwise nothing would ever be resolved.
The Council re-convened

137/08    Minutes, Planning Committee 11th August: The Minutes of this Meeting were 


approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman, as a correct record 

138/08
Arising from Min. 131/08 Leisure and Recreation DPD Examination: The Chairman  reported that the Council had replied to correspondence from the Inspector and was now awaiting WWDC responses. The Clerk reported she had obtained a copy of the revised Leisure DPD with all the proposed changes.

139/08
Minutes, Planning Committee 4th September: The Minutes of this Planning Meeting were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman, as a correct record

140/08
Arising from Min. 134/08(b) George Ward Site Appeal: The Chairman emphasised that everyone was unhappy about this Appeal being upheld. Lot of points raised by objectors had not been addressed by the Inspector. The residents had put forward a superb case and must be bitterly disappointed. It was the same Inspector as for the DPD Examination and he was clearly struggling to separate the issues. Cllr. Baines  felt after reading the Report that the Inspector was hampered by new Government rules and thus while he seemed to agree with objectors he was unable to dismiss the Appeal. The Government stated that where proposed development was inside  a Town policy limit, development was permitted. New Government guidelines allowed for more than 270 dwellings as well as 2.5 or 3 storey dwellings.PPG13 had been superseded by PPS so replacement recreational facilities no longer had to be in the immediate vicinity. 

Cllr. Chivers reported there was nothing more the Parish Council could do without spending huge sums of money. He was baffled by the speed with which the matter had been decided, as it was a far quicker decision than normal. Cllr. Bean reported that some Shaw residents thought the Appeal had been dismissed because the Inspector had agreed the development was against local policy. The Chairman agreed the Inspector had admitted the development controversial and had then supported it. 

The Council agreed to suspend Standing Orders to enable Cllr. Coombes to ask Cllr. While a question

141/08
Public Participation (2): 


George Ward Site Appeal: Cllr Coombes asked Cllr. While if the County Council would still consider building on just the existing building footprint


Cllr. While replied that while WCC could put forward a scheme with a different layout, the idea would be to have the maximum amount of dwellings in order to get the best price for the land.


The Chairman reported that at the Inquiry, the WCC barrister had stated that WCC would still wish to erect 270 dwellings, even if only the existing developed area were used.


The Clerk expressed concern that the existing proposal would allow for the demolition of the excellent George Ward Training Centre which in the future could be used as a Community Hall for both the existing and new community. It would cost at least £400,000 to build an equivalent hall for the same standard. Surely WCC had a responsibility to use taxpayers' money more wisely.

Cllr. Chivers  informed that the site would probably now be sold to a developer. It may be worth then liaising with the buyer. The community may then be able to secure a facility which was even better than the Training Centre.


The Council re-convened.

142/08
Planning Committee Minutes, 4th September.  Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 
143/08
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning application 
               MW08  02600 David Geddes, 11 Rainbow Cottage, Shaw Hill, Melksham
               Proposed new gate/access to agricultural field 

               Comment: No objections subject to approval from County Highways
144/08
   Planning Correspondence

(i) Council planning comment re future division of dwellings: The Chairman reported that, following a query from Cllr. Coombes, the Clerk had contacted WWDC Planning Dept. to find out if it was valid for the Council to request that a planning condition be imposed on some extensions to prevent the dwelling being divided into two properties at a later date. The Planning Officer had informed that the comment was unnecessary as another planning application was required in order for a dwelling to be divided into two properties. This information was noted. Cllr. Coombes thanked the Council for doing this research and informed that many parish councils were also making the same request.
(ii) Waste Core Strategy Examination: It was noted that Cllr Sankey was reviewing the documents for the Examination. Comments were required by 23rd September.  The Council agreed not to attend the Examination as Council concerns had been correctly interpreted by WCC.

Resolved: The Clerk contact Cllr. Sankey to ask if he had any comments on the documents. 

(iii) Regional Spatial Strategy- final request for comment: The Council noted that proposed housing development per annum for the region had been increased from 23,000 homes to 29,500 homes (28.3%) including 10,000 affordable homes. Cllr. Coombes emphasised that the predicted population for UK was 75 million, by 2050 and in view of this the proposed number of houses for the south-west still meant that there would be a standstill situation, as far as young people were concerned. The indigenous young population in almost every village in the south west were not able to live in their birthplace due to cost and shortage of homes. Cllr. Chivers emphasised that new houses were never empty long. The increase was acceptable as long as homes were built in the right place, they were affordable and there were some for rent.

(iv) Bowerhill Sports Field: A WCC reply  informed that, as the Parish Council was willing to withdraw the Green application upon exchange of contracts for the acquisition of the Property and agreement of the Capital Cost Contribution, WCC had agreed not to take the Green application to the Regulatory Committee at present. The Clerk reported that WCC Officer Mark Hunnybun had suggested that the Parish Council should be carrying out a Survey of Bowerhill residents to ensure they still wished to retain the Sports Field. It was noted that at the Joint Councils Meeting held in February, there had been discussion re carrying out a joint consultation exercise with residents. No progress had been made with WCC since then. The Parish Council was still waiting for the County Council to approve the final Pavilion specification and the District Valuer was waiting to meet WCC with the Parish Council.
Following discussion, it was agreed not to carry out any consultation with residents until the results of the DPD Examination were known. Cllr Wood  emphasised that since Bowerhill Sports Field had now been categorized as high value and high quality it could not be developed. Cllr. Chivers felt WCC failed to appreciate that Melksham had the lowest percentage of playing fields in West Wiltshire. The Chairman  emphasised that all the pitches on the Sports Field were fully used. On Wednesday evening, there had been two football matches and 2 training teams. 
145/08
 Minutes, Council Meeting held 21st July 2008: Resolved: The Minutes of the 21st July Council Meeting be approved by the Council as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

146/08
Arising from Min. 101/08 New bench Eden Grove,Whitley The Council noted the results of the survey for the amended site opposite nos. 37 and 38 Eden Grove,  as follows: 28 households in favour; 5 households against and 17 not replied. The Clerk reported that there were no objections to the site from either Southern Electric or County Highways. 

Cllr. Brindle emphasised that at the recent site meeting, residents themselves had chosen the new site. Cllr. Chivers questioned whether the Council should continue to pursue having a seat in Eden Grove. He sympathised with objectors because there continued to be a small number of young people who were causing problems. Over the last two weekends they had been congregating in Eden Grove up to the early hours of the morning and residents found this intimidating. The Council needed to find a more permanent solution. He had recently spoken with the new Manager of the Pear Tree, Whitley, who had made clear he would not have any objections to the Council acquiring the adjacent field so that young people had somewhere to go. He proposed the Council put the new bench proposal on hold while it pursued the field option again, as such a site would benefit the whole village, not just Eden Grove. It was important to tell young people what the Council was doing and keep them involved.  In the meantime, he proposed two new litterbins for Eden Grove. This was agreed

Resolved: 1. The Council defer taking action on installing the bench until it had liaised  with the Pear Tree Manager and the Neston Estate to see if the field next to the Pear Tree could be acquired for informal recreational use. 2. The Council install two new litterbins at Eden Grove.

   The Council suspended Standing Orders again to enable Mr Gibson from Eden Grove to make comment.

147/08
Public Participation (2)


New bench, Eden Grove, Whitley: Mr Gibson  reported that only one of the garages in Eden Grove, opposite his house (38) were occupied. Could not this land be used for recreation? 


Cllr. Chivers informed that the Housing Society had plans to demolish the garages and use the land for affordable housing. He asked Mr Gibson if he had experienced any problems with young people at night


Mr Gibson  was aware of problems with young people in the early hours


The Chairman asked if disturbance was being reported to the Community Police Officer. 


Cllr. Chivers emphasised that he was encouraging residents to report incidents , but some felt that nobody listened. Recently £600 had been stolen, and £400 worth of damage had been done to a resident’s front door. 


   It was noted that this was what Mrs Fennell had said in her recent letter.

 
Cllr. Baines recommended that every incident be reported and logged so   that the Police knew exactly the extent of the problem in Eden Grove.

The Clerk advised that that residents give details to the Parish Council so that a log could be kept in the office.


The Council re-convened
148/08
Arising from Min. 101/08  New Bench, Eden Grove – Melksham 1st Survey: The Council noted a letter of complaint about the survey carried out by Melksham 1st in December, together with a petition from Eden Grove with 23 signatories. The Clerk reported that the Community Police Officer had accompanied Carolyn Beale to ensure the survey was carried out properly. It was felt that some residents were unaware of the survey implications.  It was agreed to forward copies of these papers to Melksham 1st for comment.

Resolved: These papers be forwarded to Melksham 1st for comment.

149/08
Arising from Min. 107/08  Amendments to Standing Orders: The Council considered the proposed amendments. Cllr. Chivers proposed that Standing Orders should also be amended to cover site meetings. He was concerned that residents at Eden Grove had not been officially notified of the site meeting.  It was noted that all site meetings held by the Council were informal as unlike WWDC planning site meetings, no decisions were made on site. It was agreed that Standing Order 69B regarding site meetings be placed on the next Agenda for discussion 

Resolved: 1. The following amendments to Standing Orders be made:
 Page 1  S/O 5  (b) Change pecuniary interests  to personal or prejudicial interests

 Page 6 S/O 38 Amend signed by two members to checked and signed by two members of the Finance Committee 

 Page 7, S/O 53 Change pecuniary interest  to personal or prejudicial interest 

 Line 2 change, within the meaning of sections 94 – 95 of the Local Govt Act 1972 to      within the meaning of Sections 12- 13 of the Code of Conduct( Local Govt Act 2000 Part III – Ethical Framework)

 Page 8 S/O 53 Change unless the interest is trivial  to if the interest is prejudicial

(b) Insert at the start The interest is personal and the Council invite him/her to remain

  S/O 54  Change pecuniary interest to prejudicial interest. After contract, insert 

  or any other prejudicial or personal interest 

  S/O 55 Delete Non-pecuniary 

  S/O 56 Last line Change Order 56  to Order 55
   2. Standing Order 69B be placed on the next Agenda for discussion

150/08
Arising from Min. 109/08 Melksham 1st and future Community Partnership:

Notes from the Workshop held on 24th July were circulated. The Clerk  reported that at the Workshop, Melksham 1st Directors expressed concern about who would carry out all the project work currently being done by Melksham 1st. The proposed new Community Planning role did not include doing project work and it was clear projects would not continue unless supported by the town and parish councils.  A major concern was the Berryfield Homework Club which needed new resources and management to keep it going. The Chairman emphasised it was important to keep the Homework Club going as it was a tremendous success.  


It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders again to enable Cllr. Roy While to report

151/08
Public Participation (3) 

Melksham 1st and Community Partnership: Cllr. While emphasised that under the new Unitary Authority Melksham 1st’s role was completely changing. In the past Melksham 1st had driven forward projects but now it would become an agency working for the new Area Board on which town and parish councils would play a major part. There would be 20 boards across Wiltshire and they would push forward community partnership projects through the budgeting process rather than cost being pushed on to towns or parishes. It would be up to the board to decide rather than individual bodies pushing forward community projects. The system had great potential to give rewards but the detail had to be worked out. 

The Clerk  referred to the fact that the parish council would have to bid for support for projects. What if the partnership decided the homework club was not a priority. The parish council had to decide whether it wished the board to make all the decisions. The work of Melksham Development Trust could get lost in the change.


Cllr. While  emphasised that once the new system had got going and things had settled down, it would be in a strong position to obtain government grants.


The Council re-convened.

152/08    Melksham 1st and Community Partnership cont: It was noted that the next Workshop would be held the following evening, 9th September, 5.30 p.m. – 9.00 p.m. Cllr. Brindle  agreed to attend with the Clerk. 

153/08
Arising from Min. 103/08 (v) Pavilion Youth Club – re-opening: The Chairman was sad to report that a few days before the Pavilion Club was due to re-open, the changing rooms had been broken into, doors had been kicked and paint thrown everywhere. The snooker cues had been used to smash lights and fire had been attempted.   The damage had been discovered by the Caretaker, Terry Cole who had then contacted the Police. The Police Crimes Officer had taken finger-prints and footprints but so far nobody had been caught. The District Council was now clearing up the mess. It appeared criminals had been able to break in because English Landscapes, who had cleaned the premises and not replaced bolts. It was noted that vandals had not managed to get into the Pavilion Club itself due to strong door bolts. Cllr. Chivers reported that there had been other recent similar incidents. At Forest and Sandridge School too, paint had been thrown about. Some parents must know if young people came home with paint on their trainers and clothes. The problems was that  even where current CCTV had been installed, it was often not of high enough quality to identify culprits. The Chairman  further reported that the Youth Club was now open and Security 2000 had agreed to check on the Pavilion free of charge.
154/08
Arising from Min. 111/08  Melksham Hospital  & Deeds: The Clerk reported that she had presented the MIU Petition to the  Strategic Health Authority Board Meeting in Taunton. The Board had subsequently agreed to discuss the Petition at their November Board Meeting which was being held in Wiltshire. WCC Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee had now written to the doctors in Melksham asking why they were not prepared to take on MIU duties. The Hospital Deeds had now arrived and although two residents had rung to offer funds for a solicitor to professionally assess them, no solicitor had yet come forward to offer help. Historian Peter Brown had agreed to look at the Deeds with the Clerk and Mr Paul Clark from Beanacre had also been very helpful. 

Cllr. Chivers  proposed the Parish Council reserve £250 towards getting the Deeds professionally assessed. Following discussion, it was agreed that,  as both the Town Council and Friends of Melksham Hospital had donated funds to enable the Deeds to be secured, the Council write to them to see if they would make a donation towards getting the Deeds professionally read.


Resolved: The Parish Council reserve £250 towards getting the Deeds professionally assessed and  also write to Melksham Town Council and Friends of Melksham Hospital for financial support in this matter.

155/08
Arising from Min. 114/08 Beanacre Play Area Lease:  The Council was pleased to note that Solicitors Wilson’s, acting for Salisbury Diocese, was  prepared to accept a memorandum on the file, giving details of Lease amendments, rather than involve all parties in the expense of a full Lease variation. Wilsons were consulting with clients and would be in touch shortly.  Wilsons had forwarded a map to show the proposed right of access from the church car park to the Play Area field. Cllr. Baines  informed that the pedestrian access from the gate to the Play Area had been omitted.  It was noted that John Escott was no longer working with Goughs. The new Solicitor was Kevin Dobson

Resolved: The Council reply to Wilsons to confirm the proposed right of way was acceptable and to  point out that the  pedestrian access from the road to the Play Area had been omitted. 
156/08
Arising from Min. 114/08 Beanacre Play Area – Picnic bench request: A request was received from Carolyn Beale for a picnic bench to be installed at Beanacre Play Area. It was noted that Beanacre Matters had about £345 in their account and the Parish Council had £75 prize money for Beanacre, from the Best Kept Village Competition. 


Resolved: The Council write to Beanacre Matters to ask if their residue funds could be used towards a new picnic bench.

157/08
Arising from Min. 117/08 Hampton Park West roundabout, Berryfields: A reply was received from WCC to inform that the Parish Council would be expected to finance all of the costs of excavating and landscaping the roundabout and be responsible for maintenance.  In view of the high costs of excavation, it was agreed to install flowers tubs, anchored down with bolts. 


Resolved: The Council reply to WCC to seek advice on what flower tubs would be permitted and to inform that the Parish Caretaker would maintain the tubs, 
158/08
Arising from Min. 123/08 Office Accommodation – Old Coach House: The Chairman reported that the new back fire-gate had now been installed and work had begun on the new fire escape. As soon as this work was finished, the new stair lift could be installed, and work could  begin to install a new disabled toilet. Reports re the Old Coach House from the Chairman and the Clerk were circulated. The Clerk reported that she had surveyed the premises with the Chairman of the West Wilts. Access Group, Dave Gordons, who had advised that costs to make the building accessible would be prohibitive, due to the external cobbles, and the interior narrow corridor and high steps.  

Resolved: The Council seek revised quotations for installation of a stair lift.
159/08
 Arising from Min. 128/08 Calor Village of the Year Competition: The Council noted a letter to inform that Aldbourne had been selected as the winner of  the Calor Village of the Year Competition  and to congratulate the Parish Council  on having the two villages Bowerhill and Shaw as runners- up.
160/08
Arising from Min. 129/08 Street Lighting, Shails Lane: A reply was received to inform that the County Council had now agreed to adopt this light in the interest of public safety and for community benefit. This news was welcomed.

161/08
Quality Council – Statement of Training Intent: The Clerk reported that one of the new criteria for being a Quality Council was to have a Statement of Training Intent for both staff and members. She would therefore be writing to all members to ask for their views on any training they would like to have. 

Cllr. Coombes  emphasised that the local government process was constantly changing, especially in planning  

162/08
 Finance

(i) External Audit Approval:  The Clerk was pleased to report that the Audit had been signed off by the External Auditors Mazars and there were no matters to report. 
(ii) Turbine Enhancement, Bowerhill:  The Council noted the revised quotation for  refurbishing the turbine at Bowerhill 
                            Resolved: The Council accept the quotation from Andy Coutts in the  sum of £900.
(iii)  New Photocopier: The Council considered quotations for a new photocopier. 
            Resolved: The Council accept the quotation from Canon in the sum of 

            £1,987.60 + VAT 

(iv) Receipts and Accounts for payment: The Council noted the following receipts: 

                        285      Allotment Rent
                        

£    15.00


286
 Rent for land at Berryfield



£  220.00

                        287
Melksham 1st rent (2nd Qtr) Crown Chambers            £  637.50

                         Resolved:  The following accounts were checked and approved for                                                    payment 


                         *3190 Mr Terry Cole – July hours + £25 travel allowance  

                                    +£84.00 mileage + expenses (£100.86 + VAT)                   £   582.79
                          *3191 Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – August salary

                                       + 7¾ hrs overtime
                                                          £   548.99



  *3192  Mrs Elaine Cranton – office cleaning July 

                                                           less unpaid holiday
                                  £     76.82

                          *3193 Inland Revenue – Tax/NI – M Mylchreest/Col
           £   151.12

                           * Paid since the last meeting

                           3194  Bowerhill Village Hall  - Grant
 
                      £2,420.00

                           3195
MSK TestPro – Crown Chambers Rent 

                                                              4th Qtr 01/10/08 – 31/10/08                         £1,950.00

                           3196
Leigh Swinden – Grass cutting in Beanacre 

           £   420.00

                        16/04/08 – 26/06/08 (14 cuts)


                           3197
Berryfield Homework Club  - Grant                                     £  200. 00

                           3198
Wiltshire Publications Ltd (Melksham News)

                                     Parish newsletter  £140 + VAT
                                  £   164.50

                          3199
BT Internet rental  01/08 - 31/10/08 £95.94 + VAT
          £   112.72

                          3200
Consortium – stationery £59.92 + VAT                               £     70.41

                          3201
Open Spaces Society annual subscription 
                      £     30.00

                          3202
Citaglen Ltd – MWPC Board
£18.84 + VAT
                      £     22.14

                          3203
Countrywide Farmers – Grass hook and

                                                                 refuse sacks £17.00 + VAT
           £     19.98

                          3204
St Barnabas Church – annual rent for play park
           £     10.00

                          3205
Wilts & Berks Canal Trust Annual Subscription
           £     10.00
                          3206
Mrs Mary Jarvis (Aug. salary) + expenses (ink cartridges,
                                     £21.70 + VAT, Seminar accommodation £47.80 + VAT)         
                         3207
Mrs Mary Jarvis (Sept Salary) 
                                                               + expenses (office fridge £68.08 + VAT)
           
                        3208
Mrs Teresa Strange (August Salary) + expenses 85p + VAT




3209
Mrs Teresa Strange (Sept Salary) 


           







3210
Mrs Gill Butler Casual hours 26/06/08 – 07/08/08 
                                                                                        + 4hr sick pay
           


3211
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest (Sept Salary) 
                                                                                     + 5½ hrs overtime
           


3212
Mr Terry Cole (August Hours) + £25 travel   + £57.05 
                                    mileage,£4.27 expenses (lawnmower, petrol) + VAT           
                       3213
Mrs Elaine Cranton (August office cleaning)
                        
                       3214
WCC Superannuation Employer/ee – 
                                                                      Jarvis, Strange – August
            £  508.04

                       3215
WCC Superannuation Employer/ee –
                                                                       Jarvis, Strange – September
            £  517.30

3216 Inland Revenue – Tax/NI Employer/ee (Jarvis)

                                           – Aug salaries paid in Sep              t
£  500.52

3217 Inland Revenue – Tax/NI Employer/ee

                                         - Sept Jarvis/ M Mylchreest/Cole               £  626.31      
3218  Leekes – maintenance materials £27.90 + VAT                    £   32.78

(v) Signing for Wiltshire School of Gymnastics: A letter was received from Melksham Town Council to ask if the Council would help fund new signs to the Wiltshire School of Gymnastics. The quotation Melksham Town Council had received from the County Council was £3,000 for 7 signs. Councillors agreed that while the Council would support having better signage to the School of Gymnastics in principle, £3,000 was a large amount to pay for seven signs. 

            Resolved: The Council reply to request that the County Council be asked to provide details and a breakdown of the £3,000 charge.
163/08
Bus Shelters
(i) New Bus Shelter, Shaw Hill: The Council considered quotations for a new cantilever bus shelter opposite the Beeches, Shaw Hill. The Clerk reminded the Council that a 50% grant was available from WCC. The cost for the shelter was £2,352 and for the hard standing was £650 + VAT
            Resolved: The Council purchase a Queensbury 2 bay  Cantilever Arun
            Shelter in the sum of £3,002 + VAT, inclusive of the hard standing.

(ii) New bus Shelter, Beaufort Close, Bowerhill:  The Chairman reported  that the promised new shelter at Beaufort Close had still not been installed. The raised stop had been put in, but unfortunately the order for the shelter had been missed off the order list. Residents were getting annoyed about having to wait so long for the new shelter. Cllr. Chivers  reported that work had still not been finished on A72 route through Whitley. A resident had slipped outside the Pear Tree where there was no raised kerb. It was agreed to take up these concerns with WCC

Resolved: The Council contact WCC Officer Sarah Linham to find out why the new shelter had been delayed so long and to report that a resident had slipped up getting on a bus at Whitley

164/08      Shaw Hill – request for pedestrian crossing: A letter was received from a resident to request that there be a pedestrian crossing near the junction of The Beeches with A365 so that residents could cross the road to catch the bus. Cllr. Chivers  reported that WCC was unlikely to install a crossing at this location due to costs, despite the fact that traffic moved so fast along this stretch of road. However there were other ways of slowing down the traffic, such as flashing signs. It was agreed to seek WCC Highways advice on this matter.

Resolved: The Council write to WCC to seek advice and to ask if 30 m.p.h. signs could be made more visible.

165/08
Litter bin requests.


a)  Sandridge School layby: The Caretaker had requested a new litterbin at this site as school children dropped a lot of litter. 

                  Resolved:  The Council ask WCC to install a bin


b) Westlands Lane: Resident Carolyn Beale had requested a bin in Westlands Lane. Resolved: The Council ask Cllr Holmes for his views on a possible site.


c) Eden Grove: Cllr. Chivers emphasised that 2 new bins were needed; a) at the

entrance to Eden Grove and b) by the garages opposite no 37.


Resolved: The Parish Council ask WWDC to install two new metal bins at these locations


d) Pavilion Club, Bowerhill: The Chairman reported that the promised new bin had still not been installed.


Resolved: The Council chase up WWDC about this matter.

166/08
National Association Councillors’ subscription: It was unanimously agreed not to continue this subscription as no information of events or papers had been received during the year.

167/08
General Correspondence for action

a) Invitation to Community 1st A.G.M, 8th October: Cllr Brindle  agreed to attend this event on the Council’s behalf.

b) Memorial Tree for Mr Rosemary Jamieson: Cllr. Bean reported that the community wished to plant a tree in Shaw Playing field in memory of the late Rosemary Jamieson. The Council was delighted to agree to this request. It was further agreed to have a site meeting to determine the site for the new tree. 

Resolved: The Council approve planting a memorial tree and arrange a site meeting. Cllr Bean and Cllr Wood to attend to represent the Council.

c) BT plans to remove phone boxes: The Council noted a letter to inform of  WWDC  recommendations re phone boxes earmarked for removal. It was noted that WWDC was now recommending that the box in Corsham Road, Whitley remain. There was discussion as to which boxes were K6 and therefore listed. Cllr. Brindle reported that he heard on Radio 4 of a new scheme was being implemented which enabled councils to adopt telephone box maintenance and pay for a phone. BT was open to negotiation. It was agreed to find out more about this scheme.
d) Cars for sale on the Highway: A reply was received from WCC  to inform that while it was illegal to sell cars commercially from the highway, there was noting to prevent an individual selling a car providing it as parked legally and taxed and insured. Councillors questioned this information. It was noted that WWDC had been given Government powers to crack down on sales from the side of the road. The Chairman reported that the Police had ensured the removal of a vehicle in the Hornchurch Road lay-by. It was agreed to seek further clarification on this issue and find out whether verges which were not meant for parking, could be used for car sales.
e) New definitive Rights of Way Map. A  new map and statement was received from WCC with all the rights of way shown on one map.  It was agreed to ask for more copies.

168/08           General Correspondence for information:  The Council noted the  following papers:

(i) Parish Steward programme Autumn 2008

(ii) Hills Waste Annual Review 2007/08

(iii) Future of Electoral Services – details of new organisation under the Unitary Council. It was noted this work would be done at the North Wilts Council offices in Chippenham.

(iv) Local Democracy Lecture Notes from University of Gloucester.

(v) Wilts and Berks Canal AGM 18th October. 

169/08
Caretaker  - RPII Operators Inspectors Examination Certificate: The Council was delighted to note that Terry Cole had passed this examination and was now fully qualified to carry out play  equipment inspections. It was agreed to send a warm letter of congratulations to him
Meeting closed 9.15 p.m.
Chairman, 20th October 2008 
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